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North Cerney Parish Council
MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

on 23rd September 2021 at 7.30 pm

at The Memorial Hall, North Cerney

Present:
Councillors Mark Tufnell,  Adam Stoten, Cathy Martin, Nigel Wilkes, Linda de 

Carles and County Councillor Paul Hodgkinson, and Barry Koch as RFO

Presiding:
Initially Councillor Adam Stoten, subsequently Councillor Mark Tufnell
Clerk:

Valerie Hancock

Apologies:
Councillor Elizabeth Butler
1. Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 27th May 2021
The Council resolved that the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 27th May  2021at The Memorial Hall North Cerney be approved and signed.
2. Matters Arising:
Defibrillator:  The defibrillator had been installed in the North Cerney telephone kiosk. The Clerk had put a note in Churn News, including a request that those who would like some training contact her. She had not received any requests for training. She was asked to put another request in Churn News.

A Woodmancote resident had contacted Councillor Tufnell regarding the possibility of installing a defibrillator in Woodmancote. Further details were awaited regarding possible siting, and proposed funding.

3. District and County Issues:  

3.1 County Council: Councillor Hodgkinson reported on the following:

3.1.1 Public Health: The number of Covid 19 cases in the County had increased in July, then reduced, then increased again, and were now reducing. In the past week, 798 cases had been reported, a very high proportion of which were among 12-15 year olds. They were now being offered vaccination. It was still important to be cautious, wearing masks in crowded indoor places etc.

3.1.2  Highways: The pavement from North Cerney cross-roads to Churnside had now been cleared

The issue of extending the 40 mph speed limit to Churnside was now with the Highways Manager. To save costs, he was trying to get other villages that had speed limit issues involved, so these could be dealt with under a single Order. There would need to be a consultation.

He was assured that the patching of the upper part of Chapel Lane would be dealt with during the current financial year. Councillor Martin asked whether the farmer who used the field gate had any responsibility for the cost of repairing the damage by the gate. It was also mentioned by a member of the public that work was needed lower down Chapel Lane. Councillor Hodgkinson agreed to look into this.

3.1.3 Covid Recovery Fund: Councillor Hodgkinson had funds available to be spent over the next 4 years on projects to assist communities to recover from the pandemic.

3.2 District Council: In the absence of Councillor Forde there was no report
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4. Financial Matters:
4.1 Reconciliation Statement: The reconciliation statement prepared by the RFO was presented by the Clerk and it was resolved that it be approved. The RFO said that there had been a balance of £3,150 at the start of the financial year. He estimated that the balance at the end of the year would be in the region of £2,700.
4.2 Authorisation of Expenditure: The following expenditure was approved:

Memorial Hall
 Use of Hall – May


  

 20.00
A-Tech Installations  Defibrillator installation



295.00
5. Report of the Memorial Hall Committee: Daryl Hamlett, Chair of the trustees, presented the Accounts for the year ended 30 September 2020.

David Minns, local Minister, and David Hayward had joined the Committee.

During the year to September 2020, despite the difficulties caused by the effect of Covid 19, all the ceiling tiles had been replaced and LED lighting had been installed. Since the the interior had been painted.

Thanks were due to Daryl Hamlett, Robert Hamlett and Max Hamlett for this work, and to David Hayward for securing broadband in the Hall.

The committee was determined to develop the Hall as a welcoming community hub, and to host more inclusive events. The Hall was now hosting an increased range of community fitness classes, and he thanked Ollie Wakefield and Lynne Curtis-King for their continuing support. A local choir had now also started using the Hall. The Committee would welcome suggestions for any further events or activities that would be of benefit to the community.

The Committee also wished to thank Phyllis Rumley and Julius Giles for their hard work in looking after the Hall on a day-to-day basis, and ensuring it was kept at its best for users.

The leak in the roof had been investigated, and the problem was thought to have been solved.

The next project was improvement of the kitchen facilities. He enquired whether the Covid Recovery Fund might help with the cost. Councillor Hodgkinson would send him the details. Councillor Tufnell suggested the Council might be able to assist in next year's budget. 

As Chair, he wished to thank, on behalf of the community, all members of the Management Committee who had given their time and skills to support the Hall. New members of the committee would be welcomed.
The Chairman thanked Daryl Hamlett for his report and for attending the meeting, and commented that the Committee had achieved a remarkable amount, considering the difficulties of the past 18 months. 
6. Highway and footpath Issues:
6.1  Highways: There had been complaints about the lack of visibility at the junctions of Chapel Lane and The Whiteway, and the Woodmancote road and the A435, but the verges had now been cut.

Councillor Tufnell said that the road drains at Calmsden appeared to have been unblocked.

Councillor Stoten reported that no action had been taken regarding the trees in the river 

near The Bathurst Arms. The Clerk would report this again.

The Clerk had been in correspondence with Councillor Butler and the Address Management Officer at CDC regarding the official naming of Manor Farmhouse Road in Woodmancote. 

6.2 Footpaths: A complaint had been received about horses using local footpaths. This
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was of particular concern in wet weather, when the paths could be rendered impassable on foot. Advice had previously been received that this was not an offence, but did constitute a trespass against the landowner. The Clerk was asked to put a note in the Churn News, asking riders not to use footpaths, and also to be considerate of other users of public bridleways.

A message had been received from CPRE regarding the Gloucestershire Stone Stile Project, requesting that they be given details of any stone stiles in the parish.

7.  Neighbourhood Watch and Crime Prevention:
Councillor Wilkes had received no report from the police.

Councillor Tufnell reported that the police were launching a new rural crime initiative, and he would be attending a meeting. There were also a new method for online reporting of rural, wildlife and heritage crimes. Action had been taken recently against a hare-coursing group.
8. Woodmancote Playground: Councillor Butler had notified the Clerk that the gate latch still needed to be fixed and the basketball protector had yet to be purchased. She was asking Les Caiirns to deal with the gate.

It was resolved to purchase the protector at the quoted price of £159.37 (plus VAT).

A message had been received from John Ewbank mentioning the gate, and also that the bench needed some repair, and the newly-planted saplings were inadequately supported. Councillor Butler was speaking to Ross Collins about the bench. The trees had been planted by him.

The Clerk had received a message through the website from a young user of the playground, asking if the tarmac surface could be improved. It was made slippery by moss, and was cracked and stony, so unsuitable for roller-skating etc. Councillor Tufnell suggested that the moss could be removed by spraying. Improvements to the surface would need to be considered further.
9. Planning Applications and Tree Preservation Orders
9.1 Planning Applications:  None had been notified since the last meeting

9.2 Decision Notices: 
Manor Farmhouse, Woodmancote: consent to replacement of garden room and porch     with an oak-framed veranda, and construction of a double garage

Orchard House, Woodland View, Woodmancote: consent for a two-storey side extension

Land adjoining Woodmancote playground: approval of all reserved matters

Cerney House: installation of photovoltaic panels – application withdrawn
10. Co-option of Councillor: It was proposed by Councillor Tufnell and seconded by  Councillor Martin that Clare Cannock be co-opted to fill the vacancy on the Council, and the Council unanimously resolved that she be co-opted.

11. Correspondence:  

The following correspondence was reported by the Clerk:

11.1. The form for ordering salt and grit for the winter had been received and dealt with by

 Councillor Tufnell

11.2. From Cotswold District Council regarding a consultation about dog-fouling, and renewal of a Public Space Protection Order, to ensure that existing dog-fouling provisions and penalties stayed in place

11.3 A request via Councillor Forde that Councillors each complete a form with their
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contact details, to assist in completing a list being complied by CDC

11.4 From Cotswold District Council regarding the launch of a new funding round to support local projects through Crowdfund Cotswold

11.5 From and organisation campaigning for a 20 mph speed limit on all residential streets and in town and village centres

11.6 From Cotswold District Council regarding a new flood warden scheme

11.7 From GRCC regarding a food survey for town and parish councils.

11'8 Grom Gloucestershire County Council on behalf of The Hohourable Company of Gloucestershire, who were offering two English Oak trees to each town and parish council to celebrate the Queen's Platinum Jubilee in 2022. Councillor Tufnell said he had specific knowledge of this scheme. He would prepare an article for the next Churn News.
 12. Any Other Business
 Councillor Martin asked what was the present position regarding the Rendcomb Airfield application. This appeared to be on-going. A member of the public mentioned that it was often difficult to hear traffic on local roads when the planes were flying overhead. 

13. Date of the next Parish Council Meeting(s)
To be arranged
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.00 pm

Signed     …..........................................…      

Date: ….............................................
